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WŀƳŀƛŎŀΩǎ aƛƴƛǎǘŜǊ ƻŦ Education THE HON. RONALD THWAITES will be here for 

that weekend.  
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 ST JAGO HIGH PAST STUDENTS GO HOME 
 
THE ST Jago Past Students' Association is going back to school as it hosts its Annual Awards Dinner and Dance at 
the school in Ravensworth, Spanish Town. Always a gala event, the awards dinner will be held on November 10, 
starting with cocktails at 5.30 p.m. The move to Ravensworth follows the immense success of a 2011 Past Stu-
dents All-Batch Reunion (ABR) event at the school. "The ABR showed us that we need to bring past students back to the 
school," says the association's president, Michael McFarlane. "Typically, past students move away from Spanish Town for 
school and work. The ABR brought them back home to St Jago and they loved it. We want to repeat that with the dinner." 

Accordingly, this year's event is being held under the theme 'Return to Ravens-
worth'. 

As usual, the dinner is being staged to raise money for the school and President 
McFarlane says this year's event could go far in that regard. "Versus other venues, 
the school provides certain economies that have the potential of leaving more for 
important St Jago causes," he stated. 

Legendary mathematics teacher Selbourne Johnson, Canada-based past 
student Norma Grant, former board member Rudolph Green, and long-

serving staff member Norma Bucknor will be honored by the association this year. The St Jago 
alumni will also be recognizing its London 2012 Olympians Yohan Blake, Kerron Stewart, Melaine Walk-
er, Kenia Sinclair, Riker Hylton and Korine Hinds. Ticket information is available on the association's website 
and at banquet@stjago.com. 

 

CAMPERDOWN PAST STUDENTS TO PAY TRIBUTE TO FOUNDER, FIVE ICONS 

THE Camperdown Alumni St Andrew Chapter (CASTAC) will be launching a special award in honor of 
the school's founder Ivy May Wilson-Grant on October 27 at the Terra Nova Hotel in Kingston. The 

award is a special item on the programmer of CASTAC's annual reunion banquet at which five outstanding past 
students are to be inducted into the alumni Hall of Fame. 

Fittingly, this award to honor the memory of Ivy Grant is being launched on the 30th anniversary - almost to the day - of 
her passing on Saturday, October 26, 1982. The launch will mark the second time so far this year that this incomparable 
educator will be so recognized by her former students. The first was on June 10 when the virtuoso soprano Carol Reid 
assembled a group of similarly talented past students and friends at the Webster United Church in Kingston in a concert 
recital, "A time to remember", to raise funds for the Ivy Grant Trust Fund launched a year earlier to help support needy 
students of Camerpdown. Those who attended will testify to the richness of that performance and the appropriateness of 
the tribute to the Camperdown founder. 

I can think of no greater tribute to a teacher in retirement and beyond than those paid by her or his former students, and 
the tributes to Mrs. Grant so far this year have been wonderful and deserved. Jamaica's cultural history is littered with 
the names of many who performed outstanding feats, or who changed the country or even the world in one way or the 
other, but whose names, even in this "Google Age" do not readily crop up and are often ignored by the mass media un-
less their achievement is in the sporting, political or entertainment arenas. I suspect that for much of her life, Mrs. 
Grant's name was unrecognizable outside of Kingston and St Andrew, even though in retirement for a brief time in 1971-
72, she acted as principal of St Hilda's High School. The fact that she touched the lives of hundreds of her students, myself 
included, in many positive ways, is of far more fundamental significance to her value and contribution to national devel-
opment. 

http://jamaica-gleaner.com/gleaner/20121020/news/news5.html
http://jamaica-gleaner.com/gleaner/20121020/news/news5.html
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All who came in contact with Ivy Grant would have been awed and inspired by her strong presence and character. She 
was a tremendous motivator and a woman with a massive heart that overflowed with compassion and love for her stu-
dents; especially those who she felt were disadvantaged by the existing education system. She was a pioneer in the field 
of private education, at the time dominated by men; a philanthropist, and a devoted family person. 

Mrs. Grant was the mother figure:  In her tribute at the concert in June, Carole Reid put in words what so many of us 
could have said: "Mrs. Grant was the mother figure, who knew all her students and cared for them deeply. For my part, 
she knew the inadequacies of my parents' resources, and being Mrs. Grant she organised a private scholarship for me for 
most of my high school years. Even when I transferred to Excelsior High School to pursue the Cambridge Higher Schools' 
Examination - would you believe it? - the scholarship continued. This was the mettle of this wonderful lady. I am certain 
that my numerous blessings and all that I am today had their genesis in my formative years at Camperdown." 

Similar sentiments have been voiced repeatedly. Irene Walter, the current senior pro-chancellor of the International Uni-
versity of the Caribbean (IUC), one of the five to be inducted on October 28, said: "Mrs. Grant believed in the supreme 
worth of the individual and in his or her right to an education that would allow for the development of the full potential 
of the individual. So many of us benefited from that belief. She not only lived a life that one could emulate, but ensured 
that she instilled in her charges, values of honesty, caring, independence, determination to succeed and generosity." 

At the CASTAC reunion banquet on October 27, besides launching the Ivy Grant Award for Excellence, the alumni will in-
duct five outstanding past students into their Hall of Fame that was instituted in 2011. In addition to Mrs. Walter, they 
are Dr. Muriel Lowe-Valentine, a retired physician and a foundation student of both Camperdown and the University of 
the West Indies School of Medicine; Ambassador Basil Bryan, former Consul General to New York; Ray Stewart, an Olym-
pian, and Peter "Jair" Cargill, a decorated national footballer who died tragically in a motor vehicle accident in 2005. The 
first three named attended Camperdown during Mrs. Grant's tenure as principal. 

In an interview with Dr. Lowe-Valentine, she shared fond recollections of Mrs. Grant who she said made a lasting impres-
sion on her life. She said, with some sadness, that much later in life when the ailing former principal came under her care, 
although she was pleased to have been there for her in a professional capacity, she was saddened by the recognition that 
her health was deteriorating beyond repair. 

Another former principal and past student, Winifred Smith, described Mrs. Grant as "inspiring". "One was always chal-
lenged to produce work that was above average. She gave her best, and only then was it good enough." 

The reunion banquet on October 27 promises to be a grand affair. Arrangements are being made to accommodate the 
involvement of a strong representation from the Florida and New York chapters. A red carpet welcome is being planned 
for the celebrities on the list. One expects that there will be much to reminisce about. The year 2012 also marks the 30th 
anniversary of the "historic treble" when Camperdown's football team took home all three championship trophies, the 
Manning and Walker cups and the Olivier Shield. Only four other schools have achieved such a feat since the decade of 
the 1960s. The posthumous induction of the then team captain and a national football icon Peter Cargill will no doubt 
add impetus to those recollections. 

Beyond the celebrations though, the past students' tribute to the memory of our founder will be paramount, and all pre-
sent, both young and the not so young, will undoubtedly endorse the recent observation of the Camperdown Board 
Chairman William McLeod in an interview: "Somewhere in the great beyond, Mrs. Grant herself is looking down and say-
ing that I am well pleased." 

Rewarding athletes 

I don't for a second think that we should waste time comparing what we do with the actions in Trinidad and Tobago and 
in Grenada. They do not now have our problem, especially in the case of Grenada, where most likely only their one med-
allist is being rewarded with money and land. 
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Jamaica can never pay for the national satisfaction and sheer joy that our Olympians made possible and the 
patriotism their acts inspired and will inspire. The returns by way of the tourism dollar are inestimable. Our 
athletes have long complained about lack of rewards and support in general from the country. It would not 
surprise me one bit if some begin to look elsewhere where the "grass is greener". While we can never com-
pete with oil-rich countries, we can make our athletes feel more appreciated - and this is certainly one way. 

Read more: http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/columns/Camperdown-past-students-to-pay-tribute-to-founder--five-icons_12777118#ixzz29qXkJi3J 

 

PORTLAND HONOURS TITCHFIELD SCHOOL CHALLENGE QUIZ TEAM 

PORT ANTONIO, Portland τ Members of the Titchfield High School Challenge Team were yesterday recognized by the 
Jamaica Cultural Development Commission, Portland branch, for their performance in the Television Jamaica School Chal-
lenge Quiz. 

Titchfield, which was runner-up in both the 2011 and 2012 finals of the 
competition, was hailed as unsung heroes of Portland, and members of 
the team, including teachers, were presented with trophies -- courtesy 
of Express Award -- at a civic ceremony held here in the parish capital. 

Earlier in the day, the police, cadets, members of the fire brigade, and 
scouts participated in a colorful parade, while tributes were paid to the 
country's national heroes at the ceremony. Among the officials in at-
tendance were Justice of the Peace Desmond Goulbourne, who repre-
sented Custos Roy Thompson; Member of Parliament Lynvale Bloom-
field (East Portland); Councilor Derron Wood, who represented MP 

Daryl Vaz (West Portland); and Mayor of Port Antonio Councilor Benny White. 

Read more: http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/Portland-honours-Titchfield-School-Challenge-
team_12772628#ixzz29qYVENJ9 

 

UTECH/JPS TO DEVELOP SOLAR ENERGY PROJECT 

JAMAICA Public Service Co Ltd (JPS) and the University of Technol-
ogy, Jamaica (UTECH) have entered into a partnership agreement 
to establish a solar renewable energy facility at UTECHΩS Papine 
campus. 

Valentine Fagan, vice-president, generation expansion, JPS, explained that the 
main objectives of the project are to "demonstrate the viability, true costs and 
operational factors of solar energy projects in Jamaica as well as to use it as an 
educational tool to expose students and eventually our customers to new en-
ergy technologies". He noted that the partnership with UTECH is an important 

development towards the diversification of the energy sector and for contributing to the National Energy Policy of in-
creasing the percentage of renewables in the energy mix to 20 per cent by 2030. 

The flagship project will see the installation of a 100kW solar voltaic unit on the Papine campus of the University of Tech-
nology, Jamaica. The project will see UTECH providing the site for the installation of the solar panels as well as technical 
input, while JPS will provide technical and financial resources. 

http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/columns/Camperdown-past-students-to-pay-tribute-to-founder--five-icons_12777118#ixzz29qXkJi3J
http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/Portland-honours-Titchfield-School-Challenge-team_12772628#ixzz29qYVENJ9
http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/Portland-honours-Titchfield-School-Challenge-team_12772628#ixzz29qYVENJ9
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UTECH School of Engineering students will participate in the design, installation and operation of the facility; 
use the units as a model for training in photovoltaic technology; undertake maintenance of the plant as part of 
their learning experience and collect and analyze performance data to inform future projects. The university 

also stands to benefit as the facility will be configured to sell to the grid and will also be a teaching tool to prepare the 
country for future smart grid technologies. Fagan noted that it is also anticipated that the initiative will heighten the pub-
lic's interest in solar energy as an alternative. 

In welcoming the partnership, Prof Errol Morrison, president of UTECH, said: " UTECH is committed to this project and to 
making it work." He said that the collaboration is an "opportunity to demonstrate the potential for the learning modali-
ties as well as the potential for the development of an entrepreneurial industry by our students." 

The president congratulated Dr Ruth Potopsingh, director of Sustainable Energy, UTECH and her team for enabling the 
collaboration between academia and industry, emphasizing that our students should be engaged in learning "not just for 
learning", but to use the application of learning for making money. Dr Potopsingh, in her remarks, expressed pride that 
"for the first time UTECH will have a diversified energy mix, using clean renewable energy and thereby reducing our car-
bon foot print and exercising our responsibility towards developing a low carbon economy in the Caribbean." She noted 
that the initiative to install a 100 kwt of solar PV plant to generate electricity offers opportunities for coalesc-
ing efforts across faculties and colleges. 

Read more: http://w ww.jamaicaobserver.com/teenage/UTech-JPS-to-develop-solar-energyproject_12768448#ixzz29qYpF8Wa 

   

CORNWALL COLLEGE OLD BOY DONATES $1MILLION TO SCHOOL'S LUNCH PROGRAMME 

CORNWALL College Old Boy Reverend Ledger Kellier, has donated $1 million towards the school's welfare pro-
grammer. The funds will be used to provide hot meals for roughly 35 students this school year. The donation 
was made recently during a brief ceremony at the Montego Bay-based educational institution. 

In handing over the check, Kellier -- who is the brother of Minister of Labor and Social Security Derrick Kellier and Counci-
lor Martin Kellier --recalled his struggles in school, due to a lack of proper nutrition. "I have had similar experiences while 
attending Cornwall College and can relate with the burden of having to do the utmost to concentrate, while battling re-
lentless concern for where lunch is coming from each day," he said. 

Reverend Kellier is no stranger to giving back to the institution, as he has been with the Florida Alumni Associ-
ation for 29 years, and has donated more than $1 million to the school for other activities. 

Read more: http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/westernnews/CC-Old-Boy-donates--1million-to-school-s-lunch-programme_12732779#ixzz29qa1Wifo 

 

DINTHILL 'OLD BOY' BACK AT SCHOOL AS PRINCIPAL 

TRAVELLERS heading into Linstead, St Catherine, get a clear idea 
that they are close to Dinthill Technical High School when the 
burgundy and gold-painted wooden posts, which separate a 
well-kept orange orchard from the thoroughfare, simply jump at 

them. The school, well known for its lucrative farm, sits atop manicured 
lawns away from the hustle and bustle of vehicular traffic. It is a school 
known for its strict discipline and facta non verba (deeds not words).At the 
helm is Lloyd Fearon, an alumnus, who returned a month ago to take up 
the mantle as principal from recently retired headmaster Dennis Clarke. 

http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/teenage/UTech-JPS-to-develop-solar-energyproject_12768448#ixzz29qYpF8Wa
http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/westernnews/CC-Old-Boy-donates--1million-to-school-s-lunch-programme_12732779#ixzz29qa1Wifo
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And while the school is known for its high level of discipline, excellence in academic work, sporting activities, and its farm, 
Fearon said that he had every intention of taking the famed institution even further. 

"This year I have adopted a focus on enhancing that culture of excellence," Fearon said. "We are building it on four pillars 
τ commitment to excellence in academics; commitment to excellence in extra-curricular activities; commitment to ex-
cellence in conduct and deportment; and commitment to excellence in spiritual development," he told the Jamaica Ob-
server. Fearon said that achieving these goals will require some changes to the present curriculum and other social de-
velopment programs in the school. 

One of the changes will be the introduction of religious education from grade seven to grade 11. All that now exists is dai-
ly devotion. "My vision is to have that culture of excellence going," he said. "It may be challenging, but I will find a way to 
get it in," he added. Fearon said that so far, his staff has been very supportive. He said in their determination to halt 
breaches like the altering of school uniforms, 15 teachers would take it onto themselves to line the long walkway into the 
school daily, to ensure that students are properly attired. Altering of trousers is not allowed, while girls should not wear 
their skirts above the knees. But wayward boys regularly breach the dress code by wearing the correct trousers to school, 
but would later swap them for tighter-fitting pants they carry around in their schoolbags. 

Girls, too, adjust their skirts on the compound by rolling them at the waist to ensure that they stop above the knee. "I 
really intend to maintain the discipline," Fearon said. "So far, we have confiscated four 'pants' from the boys and these 
will not be returned," Fearon said, holding up the forbidden tight khaki trousers. "The teachers have done a good job of 
ensuring that this rule is followed. Where discipline is concerned, my methods may be different (from that of the former 
principal) but it aims to produce the same results." 

Since taking up the post at the school, Fearon has implemented another rule, which does not sit well with a number of 
students. "Regarding students caught altering their uniform, we see it as an act of disrespect to the uniforms, and so the 
boys will have to wear black shirt and black 'pants' and the girls wear a black dress for a week or so, or until we are satis-
fied that they appreciate the uniform, So, everyone will know what they have done. We are taking measures to ensure 
breaking of this rule doesn't happen," Fearon told the Observer. 

Meantime, he said he was happy to be able to serve at his alma mater, having attended from 1978 to 1982, and to give it 
his best shot. "I have accomplished a lot elsewhere and it has not been smooth sailing," he said. "But I think God has pre-
pared me to take up the position here." 

Fearon comes to Dinthill from the Clement Howell High School in the Turks & Caicos Islands, where he served as principal 
for seven years. And, his tenure there has not gone unnoticed. In her recommendation, Dr Beatrice Louise Fulford τ 
former director of education and permanent secretary in the Ministry of Education in the British dependency τ said that 
during his time at Clement Howell, Fearon demonstrated strength of character, fearlessness in decision-making, and ap-
preciation for teamwork. 

"His ongoing emphasis on quality classroom instruction, coupled with his practice of using data to evaluate students' pro-
gress and teacher performance, exemplified his passion for education and educational progress and achievement. Mr. 
Fearon's resourcefulness, his ability to enforce discipline and focused approach to managing the school went a far dis-
tance in improving the school's image," she wrote. She said that Fearon quickly stabilized an institution that was experi-
encing notable challenges. 

"The school was a difficult school. It was the worst in the island and I managed to get an excellent school," Fearon said. 
He said that when he went to the institution in 2005, it had a 57 per cent pass rate τ a figure which shot up to 90 per 
cent by the time he was ready to leave. "It has now become the school of choice," he stated proudly. 
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"After seven years, I was looking for an opportunity to come home. I saw the position advertised for principal at Dinthill 
and I said 'wow, this is the opportunity I have been looking for'. I prayed and asked God that if I should be back, let it be 
here," he recalled. 

Fearon was coerced into teaching, although he wanted to become a member of the Jamaica Constabulary Force. He 
spent the first two years of his career as a pre-trained mathematics teacher at the Tacius Golding Secondary School. He 
later completed a diploma in teaching at the Mico Teacher's College, now Mico University. 

His journey took him to Happy Grove High, Mico Practicing School, and then St George's College, serving head of his de-
partment at all three institutions. He spent 11 years at St Georges τ promoted to vice principal after only 10 months 
there and then became principal nearly six years later 

He left the island for Clement Howell High in 2005. 

In-between his teaching jobs Fearon completed a bachelor's degree in education, two ƳŀǎǘŜǊΩǎ degrees from Boston Col-
lege as well as a Certificate of Advanced Educational Specialization. He is currently pursuing his doctorate. He served on 
numerous committees in the Turks & Caicos and has received a number of awards, including the Outstanding Graduate 
Student award from Boston College in 2001, Distinguished Alumni award from University of Technology (2002), Outstand-
ing Contribution to Education award from St George's College (2004), and the Outstanding Contribution and Dedication 
to Sports award from the Turks & Caicos Islands in 2010. 

"One of my personal goals is to get Dinthill to be one of the most prominent teams in the area of sports," Fearon said, as 
he walked the expanse of the school's ground, stopping to chat with student and teachers. 
 
"With God's help, this is my retirement job," he said. "But I don't have the final say," added Fearon, who is 
married with two sons. 
 
Read more: http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/Dinthill--old-boy--back-at-school-as-principal_12556946#ixzz29qbN1NuL 

 

MUNRO COLLEGE INDUCTS FIRST HALL OF FAMERS 

Munro College, the 156-year-old all-boys high school at Potsdam, high in the hills of Malvern, recently inaugurated its Hall 
of Fame with the induction of the first four members. 

Inducted were Richard B Roper, a former headmaster; former deputy head-
master and revered chemistry teacher, the late Stephen Harle; as well as two 
old boys τ legendary former professional footballer and sports broadcaster 
Lindy Delapenha, and Manchester entrepreneur John O 'Jackie' Minott. 

Delapenha is generally recognized as Jamaica's first professional footballer. 
He played in England in the late 1940s and 1950s, representing Portsmouth, 
Mansfield Town and Middlesbrough. After football, Delapenha returned to 
Jamaica where he built a very successful career in sports journalism and ad-
ministration at the now defunct Jamaica Broadcasting Corporation, before 

retiring in 1997. 

He is considered among the most successful of Jamaica's schoolboy sporting talent as he excelled in a range of activities, 
including cricket, football and track while at Munro. 

http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/Dinthill--old-boy--back-at-school-as-principal_12556946#ixzz29qbN1NuL
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Minott, who attended Munro in the late 1940s and early 1950s, rose 
to become chairman of Jamaica Standard Products which manufac-
tures High Mountain Coffee, among other products. He is credited 
with founding the High Mountain Coffee 10K Road Race in 1983. 

Roper τ appointed headmaster of Munro at 28 in 1955 τ served the 
school in that capacity until his retirement at the end of 1982, and 
Harle, for his part, was a legend among Munro's boys for his excel-
lence as a chemistry teacher, his administrative competence and his 
outreach activities. 

Read more: http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/Munro-College-inducts-first-hall-of-

famers_12804971#ixzz2ACy5Bxmq 

 

 

 
Feedback is always a ppreciated  

 
Write to Rupert & Sandra 

Sansch33@yahoo.com; rqecon@hotmail.com 
or call 954-510-6265 

DECEMBER 1, 2012 

8:00 PM ɀ 2:00 AM 

MONTEGO BAY HIGH SCHOOL ALUMNAE  
Ȱ! 2%$ (/4 !&&!)2ȱ 02%-CHRISTMAS PARTY 

HOLY SACRAMENT CHURCH HALL 

MUSIC BY JANICE THE EMPRESS 

$20 Advanced Purchase; $25 at the Door 

SAVE THE DATE!!!  

True Blue Weekend & 9th Annual Ziadie Cup 
March 15-16-17, 2013 

 

About the True Blue Weekend 
The True Blue weekend is an expansion from the annual Ziadie Cup soccer match between the St. 
DŜƻǊƎŜΩǎ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜ hƭŘ .ƻȅǎ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ CƭƻǊƛŘŀΣ LƴŎΦ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ WŀƳŀƛŎŀ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜ hƭŘ .ƻȅǎ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ 
CƭƻǊƛŘŀΣ LƴŎΦ [ŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ƳŀǘŎƘ ŘǊŜǿ ƻǾŜǊ молл ǎǇŜŎǘŀǘƻǊǎ ŀƴŘ ǎǳǇǇƻǊters. 
 

 

http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/Munro-College-inducts-first-hall-of-famers_12804971#ixzz2ACy5Bxmq
http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/Munro-College-inducts-first-hall-of-famers_12804971#ixzz2ACy5Bxmq
mailto:Sansch33@yahoo.com
mailto:rqecon@hotmail.com
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Alumni Associations are encouraged to contact  
Eddy Edwards 

Riddims Marketing, Inc. 
Jamaican Jerk Festival USA, Inc. 

786-361-1103  
For details of how they can be a part of this event and the special offer to the associations. 
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JAMAICAN ALUMNI ASSOCI A TIONS  

3rd Annual Walk athon  
 

CENTRAL BROWARD REGIONAL PARK  
3700 NW 11TH PLACE 

LAUDERHILL, FLORIDA 33311 

 
D ECEMBER 8, 2012  
7:30 AM ð 12 NOO N  

 

Organized by  

The Coalition of Jamaican Alumni Associations of Flor ida 

 
CALL RUPERT (954) 242-2529 

CONTACT YOUR ALUMNI ASSOCIATION IN FLORIDA AT 
www.jaasf.info FOR MORE INFORMATION 

 

  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.jaasf.info/


  

The Coalition Monthly ð November 2012  Page 11 
 

 



  

The Coalition Monthly ð November 2012  Page 12 
 

 

 



  

The Coalition Monthly ð November 2012  Page 13 
 


